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Dear Committee members, 
 

Darkinjung Local Aboriginal Land Council’s supplementary submission to the Inquiry into the 
Aboriginal Cultural Heritage (Culture is Identity) Bill 2022 

 

I have recently given evidence and reviewing the evidence from other parties throughout the hearings. 
This submission is being made as additional information to support Darkinjung Local Aboriginal Land 
Council’s (Darkinjung) original submission and evidence.  

I note that the main dispute between Aboriginal stakeholders appears to be the elevation of Local 
Aboriginal Land Council’s above Native Title.  

Darkinjung recognises and supports the legitimacy of Native Title, particularly where determinations have 
been made and the claimants have demonstrated their ongoing connection to country. Darkinjung notes 
that there are illegitimate people here on the Central Coast how claim to be ‘guringai’ but have never 
proved their claims, ancestral connections or traditional linkages to this country in accordance with legal 
requirements.  

Darkinjung’s public position has always been to recognise the cultural authority of Native Title. We view 
ourselves as modern custodians of this ancient land, with shared creation and dreaming stories, 
ceremonies and practices. We see ourselves as caring for country with respect in the absence of traditional 
owners, acknowledging that our connections are shared but we are not Darkinjung. Many Local Aboriginal 
Land Councils that I have known and been part of over the last 20 plus years feel the same way.  

This follows the challenge for many across NSW who cannot prove Native Title due to the past policies of 
extermination, dispossession and assimilation enacted by governments and religious groups. This was not 
the fault of our ancestors, but we now live with the legacy of this.  

This is why we support the position that where a Native Title determination has been made and the 
applicants have demonstrated through legal processes that they are Aboriginal people with traditional 
connections to that country, and they have continued to exercise their cultural connections to that 
country. This is Aboriginal LORE where we recognise and respect Traditional Owners, and remains the 
foundation for the Welcome to Country and Acknowledgement of Country traditions that are exercised 
across NSW and Australia. In terms of the proposed hierarchy, we support Native Title being elevated.  

In the absence of Traditional Owners under the Native Title Act 1993, we must recognise Registered 
Aboriginal Owners under the Aboriginal Land Rights Act 1983 (NSW). While the scrutiny and evidence is 
not as deep as that of Native Title, it provides a secondary mechanism for recognising the Aboriginal people 
with traditional connections to country. Again, in accordance with Aboriginal LORE we must honor and 
respect this where it exists.  

In the absence of Traditional Owners under the Native Title Act 1993 and Registered Aboriginal Owners 
under the Aboriginal Land Rights Act 1983 (NSW), Local Aboriginal Land Councils must fill the gap.  

Under the Aboriginal Land Rights Act 1983 (NSW), Local Aboriginal Land Councils are community-
controlled organisations and all proceeds that are generated go to supporting Aboriginal people within 
their boundaries. Section 52(4) of the Aboriginal Land Rights Act 1983 (NSW), Local Aboriginal Land 
Councils have the following functions in relation to Aboriginal culture and heritage: 






